
�  

APO news ● September  2006

Liaison Officers Meet at
Secretariat 

During 1–3 August 2006, APO Liaison Officers in member countries attended  a consultative meeting at the APO Secretariat 
in Tokyo. Sixteen Liaison Officers and seven other representatives from member countries were present. The Liaison Officers 
are the official links between member countries and the Secretariat  “to facilitate the expeditious disposal of matters relating 
to the APO,” as specified by the APO Governing Body in 1962. Among the agenda items was the finalization of a document 
that spells out in detail for the first time the role of a Liaison Officer. In addition, the three-day meeting also featured: coun-
try presentations by Liaison Officers; plenary sessions to consider specific issues relating to project implementation; presen-
tation on Web-based projects/facilities; and dialogue with individual departments of the Secretariat.

A PO Secretary-General Shigeo Takenaka, in his welcome address, told the Liaison Officers that they played a key 
role in enabling the APO to fulfill its mission. He said that the meeting was to give the Secretariat an opportunity to: 
1) thank them for their assistance and advice and return their hospitality; 2) understand the situations facing them 

as they endeavor to carry out their duties as Liaison Officers and the additional support that the Secretariat could provide; 
and 3) consult them on several important issues to ensure the effectiveness of APO programs.

Although the Secretary-General did not wish to influence the outcome of the discussions on the issues set before the meet-
ing with his remarks, there was one concern he wanted to single out for special mention: the quality of APO projects. While 
recognizing that this was a multifaceted issue, his particular concern was with the quality of participants: “I have seen par-
ticipants who have little or no interest in the project they are attending. Some clearly did not meet the qualifications speci-
fied in the project notification. Although our projects are always conducted in English, we have participants who can barely 
speak or understand the language. We also have participants from the public sector attending projects that are intended for 
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Secretary-General Takenaka (center) presenting the welcome address at the Opening Session

“To have a harmoni-
ous family life, we must 
spend time with our 
family. There is no such 
thing as quality time if 
we can spend only a lit-
tle of it with our families. 
Employees who are hap-
py at home are more 
productive. In the end, 
the company profits.”

Carolyn Baytion-Sunaryo

I N S I D E

2…. Liaison Officer interview    
 
4…. Common Sense Talk

5…. Multiplier effects of the ICD 
          Program in Fiji

5… Workshop on Green Productivity 
          and Solid Waste Management

6… Management improvement in 
SMEs 

    
7… p-Experts

7…. APO-NPO Update

7…. Program calendar
   
8…. Productivity concept goes to rural 
          villages in Sri Lanka

Published monthly by
Asian Productivity Organization
Hirakawa-cho Dai-ichi Seimei Bldg. 2F
1-2-10 Hirakawa-cho, Chiyoda-ku
Tokyo 102-0093, Japan
Tel: (81-3) 5226-3920
Fax: (81-3) 5226-3950
e-Mail: apo@apo-tokyo.org
Web site: www.apo-tokyo.org

Printed on Recycled Paper

(Continued on page 4)



�  

APO news ● September  2006

the private sector.” The Secretary-General said that the Liaison Officers played an active role in the 
sourcing and shortlisting of candidates for final selection by the Secretariat, adding that he considered 
that to be one of their most important, if not the most important, responsibilities as Liaison Officers. 
He emphasized the seriousness of the issue as it ultimately means a waste of resources by providing 
training to the wrong persons. He appealed to them to take remedial measures as the Secretariat could 
do little directly on its own.

In their country presentations, at the request of the Secretariat, the Liaison Officers dealt with: 1) is-
sues relating to the hosting and implementation of APO projects, sourcing of qualified and desirable 
candidates, timely submission of nominations, and recruitment of local resource speakers; 2) innova-
tive measures undertaken by NPOs to strengthen relationships with other productivity stakeholders, 
in particular the private and agriculture sectors, and their outcome; and 3) NPOs’ expectations of the 
Secretariat in the planning and implementation of APO projects. The Secretariat is collating the sug-
gestions of the Liaison Officers for follow-up.

The meeting, which was also attended by Secretariat staff members, discussed a host of issues relating 
to APO project planning, implementation, and finance. Among those of great concern were: project 
planning and design; quality of participants; private-sector participation; NPO engagement program 
on agriculture; last-minute withdrawals and no-shows; field visits; quality of local resource speakers; 
follow-up on APO projects; monitoring effectiveness of APO projects; local implementation costs; 
and airfare matters. There was also a session on Web-based programs and the use of APOnet and APO 
e-Forum. The Secretariat departments also held separate discussions with the delegates on issues other 
than those covered in the main meeting. The meeting culminated with the adoption of the document 
“The Role of APO Liaison Officers.”

The longest-serving Liaison Officer, Frank Pai, Republic of China, presented a vote of thanks on be-
half of the delegates. He said that the meeting was important in that it was the only forum where all 
the Liaison Officers could get together with their colleagues in the APO Secretariat to renew old ties, 
establish new ones, and consult face to face on issues of mutual interest and concern. At this year’s 
Workshop Meeting of Heads of NPOs (WSM), only 10 Liaison Officers attended. At the Governing 
Body Meeting (GBM), there were only seven. Liaison Officers’ attendance at those two key meetings 
of the APO was even less last year, with eight at the WSM and six at the GBM. This exclusive meeting 
for Liaison Officers was thus very much appreciated, Pai added, and thanked the Secretary-General for 
making it possible. He went on to say that the meeting had been fruitful and meaningful and that the 
next step must be for all parties concerned to carry out what they had committed to do. He concluded 
with an assurance that the Liaison Officers would do their best to ensure that the APO’s mission and 
activities are well represented in their countries.

COMMON SENSE 
TALK

“Japan is not America; Korea is not America. 
Global giants like Wal-Mart fail in these countries 
because they don’t try hard enough to localize their 
businesses.”

Edwin Merner

“Asian consumers are showing a new form of 
modernity and sophistication that would challenge 
even the most experienced brands. The retailers 
with the local knowledge and distribution network 
will ultimately emerge as the winners.”

Martin Roll

“Proper etiquette is generally acquired through a 
combination of upbringing and common sense, 
augmented by the occasional attention-focusing 
embarrassing moment in one’s youth.”

Joe Sharkey

“‘Doing your own thing’ is a generous act. Being 
gifted creates obligations, which means you owe 
the world your best effort at the work you love. You 
too are a natural resource.”

Barbara Sher

“To have a very diff icult i l lness does not 
necessarily mean the end of life. It simply means 
that this is a break or a pause, the beginning of 
a new step and the end of a current phase. It is 
simply one break in a longer life.”

Ken Watanabe

“The objects that really make a difference to our 
lives are often the least noticeable ones, that don’t 
try to grab our attention. They’re the things that add 
something to the atmosphere of our homes and that 
we’d miss the most if they disappeared.”

Jasper Morrison

“To have a harmonious family life, we must spend 
time with our family. There is no such thing as 
quality time if we can spend only a little of it with 
our families. Employees who are happy at home are 
more productive. In the end, the company profits.”

Carolyn Baytion-Sunaryo

“You know you’ve read a good book when you turn 
the last page and feel a little as if you have lost a 
friend.”

Paul Sweeney

Liaison Officers in the meeting

Liaison Officer (Continued from page 1)
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